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WASHINGTON STATE SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Minutes from Board of Trustees Meeting

November 18, 2022
Conference Call/Zoom
Board Members Participating: Greg Szabo, Brent Stark, Dennis Mathews, and Lily Clifton.

Board Members Absent:  Nancy McDaniel and Keri Clark.
Ex-Officio Members Participating:  Marci Carpenter (National Federation of the Blind of Washington), and Kim Moberg (Washington Council of the Blind).
Ex-Officio Members Absent:  Stephanie Face (Teacher Representative) and Scott Hone (Washington Federation of State Employees Local #1225).
WSSB Staff Members Participating:  Mr. Scott McCallum (Superintendent), Jennifer Merry (Director-Ogden Resource Center), and Janet Kurz (recording secretary).
Special Guest:  Krista Bulger, former Parent representative.
November 18, 2022 – 11am-12:15pm

Lily called the meeting to order at 11am.  The meeting started with a roll call.  
Recognition

Scott presented a plaque of appreciation to Krista Bulger.  Krista represented the Parents as an Ex-Officio on the Board of Trustees from July 2017 through September 2022.  Scott stated that Krista is a WSSB Outreach Department Teacher of the Visually Impaired (TVI), is a parent of a student who attends the WSSB and was a board member for over 5 years.  Scott thanked her for her service. Krista thanked the board for the opportunity. Scott will be reaching out to Sean McCormick, Director of On-Campus Programs to see if there is interest for a Parent Representative.  Krista said she will also bring it up at the next parent meeting.
Business Meeting:

Old Business:

· Approve board meeting minutes of June 10, 2022. No quorum (will be placed on the January agenda).

· Approve board meeting minutes of September 23, 2022. No quorum (will be placed on the January agenda).
New Business:
School Health Committee, Scott McCallum

· Scott reported that the WSSB’s Wellness Policy outlines the requirement to have a school health committee. This committee is comprised of representatives of the school and community, and should include parents, students, representatives of the school food authority, members of the Board of Trustees, school administrators, teachers, health professionals and members of the public. Last year’s committee provided a report to Scott. Reports to the superintendent are due every three years, however Scott would like the committee to get together annually. The meetings will start in January and Scott would like one person from the board to be on the committee. Scott feels that Keri might be interested. Scott asked Kim and Marci to let him know if someone from their respective consumer groups would like to be involved.  Scott anticipates the committee will meet 2-3 times in a hybrid format. Lily said she is glad the group is meeting again and appreciates people participating.
Department Highlight – Ogden Resource Center (ORC) – Jennifer Merry, Director, ORC
· Jennifer thanked the group for inviting her to speak about the ORC.  The ORC is comprised of the following programs:  Instructional Resource Center (IRC), Braille Access Center (BAC) and a new program will be starting in the near future, Center for Assistive Technology Training (CATT).
· The IRC currently serves 1,915 blind and low vision students in the state of Washington. Jennifer believes that there as many as 100 additional students who have not been identified in the count.  The IRC receives funding from the Office of the Superintendent of Public Instruction (OSPI). Jennifer recently requested additional funds in that budget due to rising costs in staffing and also to fund the new database. The OSPI agreed and the budget will now be increased by $150,000.  The other source of funding is through the American Printing House for the Blind (APH) through federal ‘quota’ funds. These funds are based on an annual census/student count. The allocation per student is approximately $400. Quota funds can be used for braille and large print textbooks, assistive technology, etc.  Some of these materials are checked out to students and are returned as needed. The IRC has a partnership with the Central Washington University Special Technology Center whereby students can loan items out on a short-term basis. The IRC’s new database is in it’s final planning stages. The database will have new functionality including allowing account holders (school districts and Educational Service Districts) to have sub accounts for TVI’s.  Another exciting function will be the ability to accept parent signatures electronically, as well as account holders.
· The BAC is also a program within the ORC.  The BAC is a partnership with Department of Corrections and Correctional Industries. The BAC contracts with inmates to transcribe braille. This has been a wonderful partnership, however during Covid, it had its challenges with quarantine, etc.  As of this week, the program is back up and fully staffed. Jennifer stated that Kandi Lukowski, Braille Program Specialist has been key in the success of the BAC.
· The NW CATT program will also be under Jennifer’s leadership.  This partnership between the Alabama Institute for the Deaf and Blind (AIDB) and APH will include a 10-state/territory program.  On November 21, interviews will be held for the Coordinator the CATT program.
· Brent stated that the Washington Sensory Disability Services (WSDS) has been working with OSPI regarding the accurate count of blind and low vision students. Brent asked Jennifer why she thinks we are missing 100 students in the overall count. Jennifer feels that the Birth-3 population has different criteria because it is harder to define who qualifies and also relating to whether we are providing a consult or ongoing services.  Scott said in order to qualify for Special Education Services, you have to have a visual impairment that has an adverse impact on education, whereas the APH uses the social security definition (20/200 visual acuity in the best eye after correction or a field of less than 20 degrees in the best eye).  There are a lot of students in Washington who may have 20/50 and 20/200 vision who are receiving services but do not qualify.  Brent asked who submits the counts. Scott said that the WSSB does through the annual federal census. Jennifer stated that districts report the data to the ORC.  Brent asked Dennis if the OSPI report (P223) would capture this information. Brent explained that schools use P223 reports to receive funding through the OSPI. Dennis stated that it does not require the same criteria that the APH does. Scott stated that OSPI has between 400-500 blind or low vision students in their records and that information only includes the primary disability category. Scott feels that OSPI will add a checkbox (or some other reporting mechanism in their reporting system (CEDARS) for any presence of a sensory disability (blind/low vision, deaf/hard-of-hearing, deafblind).  We are working with the OSPI to ensure that a checkbox can be included for “presence of blind or low vision”.  Scott is working with the APH and has recommended that they change their eligibility criteria to align with Individuals of Disability Act (IDEA) and not the social security definition.  
· Scott stated that Jennifer does an awesome job of running the ORC and that is why he tapped her to oversee the CATT program.  Scott is very encouraged with the candidate pool for the CATT Coordinator position.  Scott also stated that Jennifer has done a wonderful job in managing the budget for the ORC and that they also manage the braille competency exam for the state.  The ORC then reports to the Professional Education Standards Board (PESB) for those who pass the braille exam.  
Superintendent’s Report

· Scott reported the following:

· Earlier this week, Scott had dinner with the students in Chapman Cottage.  Scott also participated in a tandem bike ride with the students and feels that the relationships that are built during these activities are important and have lasting positive impacts. 
· In October, Scott traveled to the AIDB to learn more about their CATT center. Rick Hauan, Executive Director of the Washington State Center for Deaf and Hard of Hearing Youth, also went as their agency is being asked to run a similar program. Scott was able to meet with the staff who run the program to gain valuable information. The CATT program is federally funded through APH.
· This fall, Scott attended the Washington Council of the Blind (WCB) and National Federation of the Blind (NFB) annual conferences.  Scott was pleased to see a great presence by the Department of Services for the Blind (DSB).  The DSB has been investing in children and families being able to attend and Scott saw many WSSB students and their parents at the conventions.  During each convention, Scott heavily recruited for open board positions and did his best to entice people to apply for open positions.

· Last week, Scott attended an awards ceremony where Jennifer Langley, Associate Director of Curriculum and Instruction was provided an award for excellence in education.  In addition, WSSB long-time volunteer, Gary Scott also was recognized for his years of volunteerism with our students in photography classes and opportunities through the recreation program.
Ex-Officio’s Reports:

· Washington Council of the Blind (Kim Moberg):
· Kim reported that the WCB state convention was held at the end of October. Over 185 people attended in person and 42 joined virtually. Of the 185 people, 56 were new to the WCB. The youth track was a huge success and for some parents, this was the first time they had an opportunity to meet and share with each other. Sixteen (16) youth and twelve (12) parents were in attendance.  Adults and students had the opportunity to take part in a self defense class taught by Andy Arvidson who is a Marshall Arts instructor. DSB is also contracting with him to teach martial arts/self defense to blind and low vision individuals. Three scholarships were awarded this year and one of the scholarships was awarded to a WSSB student ($4,200).  The convention had three great speakers, Scott McCallum, Danielle Miller from the Washington Talking Book and Braille Library (WTBBL) and Lisa Wheeler from the DSB. During the convention, attendees were able to hear from three individuals regarding their journey with vision loss. One of the highlights of the convention was presenting awards.  This year, the business of the year award was given to the WTBBL and another award was given to an acting company called Anything is Possible Theatre Company.  They created a play called “Flying Blind”.  Kim would be happy to share the link to the play for anyone interested.
· Currently, the WCB is in the process of regrouping, reorganizing.  At the January meeting, Kim will have an update regarding Government Affairs, Advocacy and Scholarships.
· National Federation of the Blind (Marci Carpenter):
· Marci reported that the NFB had their annual convention and it was the first time being in person in three years. The NFB offered participants to join virtually.  The NFB also had a large number of new participants and they held a “Rookie Round-Up” on the first night of the convention which included an icebreaker, opportunity introduce themselves, talk about how the convention will work, etc.  Marci reported that Scott did an outstanding job of explaining what the board positions are and how to apply.  Panels of blind people sharing live experiences was held and on the last day of the conference they held a Diversity, Equity and Inclusion panel.  The NFB awarded three scholarships and had a number of WSSB students and alumni in attendance.
· The NFB is focusing on accessible voting. Currently, blind consumers can request, mark and complete the ballot at home, however you cannot send it, so voting by mail is not completely accessible. The NFB’s goal is to be able to file the ballots electronically.  The NFB is also working with the Pharmacy Quality Assurance to work on providing accessible labels (braille, large print, or audio).  How they accomplish this is not being mandated.  Marci feels that they are making good progress on this as they are working directly with the Pharmacy Association to jointly submit language to the pharmacy commission to help move it along.  
· The NFB has completed a big overhaul of their website. There are pages for all of chapters, scholarship information, photos (described), are included. The NFB of Washington presented Spirit Awards for the members who did a huge amount of work on the website.
· At the end of January, the NFB will travel to Washington DC for their annual “Washington Seminar”.  Members will have an opportunity to meet with legislators.
· The NFB has an “at large” chapter.  This is a great way for blind people, who do not have a local chapter, or cannot get to a meeting to participate. 
· The NFB will be launching a national scholarship program in December with a deadline of March.  The finalists will be chosen in early May and 30 finalists will be invited to attend the national convention which will be held in Houston, Texas, July 1-6. Kim asked if the NFB’s scholarship applicants was down in applicants this year.  Marci said yes, a little bit.  Marci feels that some of the issue around this is because the DSB pays college tuition, however applicants can use the NFB scholarship for any items.  Marci said they are working on outreach regarding this.  Scott reported that the Pacific Foundation for Blind Children created a scholarship program this past year and we struggled to get any applicants.  

Committee Reports:

· Education Committee (Chair-Brent)
· Brent reported that he was very pleased when he read that the school was focusing on Social Emotional Learning (SEL).  
· Buildings and Grounds Committee (Chair-Nancy):
· Scott reported that the new Learning Independence for Today and Tomorrow (LIFTT) building is moving along nicely as well as the new playground addition of a wheelchair accessible swing.
· Management Committee (Chair-Lily)
· Lily reported that she and Janet will connect regarding Scott’s performance evaluation.  
· Legislative Committee (Chair-Greg):
· Greg and Marci reported no updates at this time.  

· Scott stated that he received a phone call from our budget policy analyst at the Office of Financial Management (OFM). Initially, state agencies were encouraged to submit decision packages as the budget outlook was good, however, we were informed that state agencies requested billions of dollars of decision packages over what was going to be feasible to fund from the state.  This, in addition to a less than optimistic budget forecast, may result in the WSSB not receiving what we requested. The Governor’s budget will be released in early December, so we will see where we land, at that time. Lily said she has heard from contacts in the Governor’s office that state agencies should ‘brace themselves for disappointment.’ 
Miscellaneous:

· Lily spoke with the staff in the Governor’s Boards and Commissions office; they wanted to touch base with us as a board about recruitment and what we were working on to get folks in the vacant positions.  Lily reminded the Board that we have open seats in Congressional Districts 1, 4, 9 and 10.  Their office is going to do some additional outreach to organizations and people to assist in filling these seats.
· Scott wanted to let the Board know that the WSSB is having considerable issues in obtaining substitute staff for Education and Residential.  Due to this critical need, we are exploring the option of hiring a full-time sub to be on staff as a ‘floater’.  This is being considered in the Education and Residential departments.  We are currently discussing these options with the union to address this.
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 12:15pm.  The next Board meeting will be held via Zoom on January 11 at 7:30pm.

Lily Clifton, Chair




Scott McCallum, Superintendent
Board Reports – November 2022

Outreach (Pam Parker, Director of Outreach/State Vision Consultant)

The WSSB Outreach staff is in full swing and working hard. 

· There have been a lot of new students bringing a lot of evaluations, including Assistive Technology Assessments. 

· Blind/Low Vision (BLV) Round-Ups have started and have been well attended. This is an opportunity to share resources, collaborate, and enjoy meeting in person. WSSB provides lunch for a working lunch:

Spokane-20 participants


Tumwater-30 participants

Seattle (Lighthouse for the Blind)-30 participants and a tour of the Lighthouse. 

· We continue to have a Teacher of the Visually Impaired (TVI)/Orientation & Mobility (O&M) posting on the east side. However, we have had no applicants as of yet. 
· The teachers in the Olympia area are seeing a large increase in students. We are considering how best to support them. 
· Sean McCormick, Director of On-Campus Programs and I are working with Professional Educator Standards Board (PESB) to help with a change to the O&M certification requirements. As of now, any new O&M has to complete a 15-hour course on top of completing their university program, 400 hours of practicum, and Academy for Certification of Vision Rehabilitation & Educational Professionals (ACVREP) certification. The Educational Staff Associate (ESA) requirement will still be needed but we are hoping to create a path that is more relevant to O&M. 

On the horizon: 

· Upcoming BLV Round-Ups:
· Selah-November 16
· Shoreline-December 2

· Anacortes-December 6
· Pacific Northwest Association for Education and Rehabilitation of the Blind and Visually Impaired (PNWAER) Conference- Kennewick, March 16-18

On Campus (Sean McCormick, Director of On-Campus Programs)

On-Campus Programs

Enrollment:
Full time students – 65

Part time students – 3

Total students – 68

End of First Quarter

The fall is a busy time around campus and especially for teachers and new students.  There are many new students to learn how to best support and many Individualized Education Program (IEP) meetings to adjust programs and goals for their new beginning at WSSB.  Students have made great improvements in their mobility and independent living skills (ILS).  The start of the fall always feels like an intensive training for new students on how to navigate from class to class, learn new routines, and develop a rhythm during the school day and in the cottages.  In addition to students getting in their groove at WSSB, families are always learning what it is like to have their student at our school.    

Highlights: 
Abacus Bee

Students participated in the American Printing House for the Blind (APH) Abacus Bee.  Since no scratch paper or calculators were allowed, students exercised their mental and abacus math skills in each of their leveled categories.  Prizes were awarded to students and students who finished first in their category became eligible for a trip to the Abacus Bee finals at APH in Louisville, Kentucky in December.    

Goalball Nationals

The goalball team traveled to the Florida School for the Deaf and the Blind during the first week in November to compete at the U.S. National High School Championships.  During the first game of the tournament, Washington won over Florida four to one and dominated many of their matches.  The boys team worked hard throughout and finished ninth overall.  The girls team finished fourth, yet they were the only team to win against the national champions, Florida, throughout the entire competition.     

Student Mock Election

During the weeks preceding the November 8 elections, one of our students took the lead on putting together a mock election with the same candidates and ballot measures posed to voters in Washington. Through the process, this student communicated directly with the Secretary of State’s office and coordinated an assembly with an outreach specialist from their office.  Students also had the opportunity to vote on their favorite season and dessert.  They voted for fall, and it was a fifty-fifty tie between cake and ice cream.  

Parent Advisory Committee

Starting in November, the Parent Advisory Committee will begin meeting to help with providing input on ways to continuously improve our school.  This may also include organizing staff appreciation efforts, identifying possible concerns and solutions, and look to improve the overall experience for families and students.  

Honors

· WSSB O&M Specialist was honored by Portland State University’s (PSU) College of Education with a Community Partner award.  Steve received this honor for mentoring our university students, supporting innovative learning, and engaging in community-based partnerships.

· Associate Director of Curriculum Instruction and Assessment, Jennifer Langley, was honored by Identity Clark County for the Learn Here, Live Here local heroes award for her impact on students and the community, along with other school district changemakers.  

· Volunteer Gary Scott will be honored by Identity Clark County for the Learn Here, Live Here local heroes award for his contributions at WSSB as a volunteer.   

Coming Soon

The Winter Concert will be held December 15 at 6:30pm. This event will be streamed and if you are able to attend in person, you can come early for a pre-concert dinner in the Old Main dining room.   
Residential (Corey Grandstaff, Associate Director-Transition & Residential Programs)

Residential: 

We have continued seeking applicants to be on-call Residential Life Counselors (RLC); Kim Kabel was recently hired to be a substitute in residential. We are still looking for additional on-call RLC’s to ensure appropriate coverage when staff cannot be at work. In addition, Annoreen Fitim, a WSSB on-call Residential staff, was recently hired into a project graveyard position to backfill so we could support a student who has additional one-on-one needs. The new cohort of 6 staff have continued Residential Child and Youth Care Professional Training (RCYCP) training this fall and are scheduled to finish the training by the end of the school year. In addition, these same six staff are currently taking basic Unified English Braille (UEB) so they can better assist students with homework. Students have continued learning new ILS during their cottage routines and continue to grow in their independence. Students also elected two representatives from each of their cottages to serve on a cottage council; the responsibilities of cottage council members include leading cottage community meetings each week and meeting with the recreation coordinator and Residential manager monthly to discuss ideas for improving the cottages and building community in residential. Thus far, students have advocated for different shower heads, talking scales in each of the cottage student bathrooms, and have begun circulating a petition to improve lighting in the cottage. In addition, each pair of cottage council members is planning an event for their cottage to build community among the peers they live with.

Recreation and Volunteers: 

‘Oregon Opera to Go’ presented the true story of Beatrice Morrow to our students in Irwin’s Sherman Auditorium, and are planning to bring Cinderella next year. Audio description was provided for this event. Horsemanship at Oak stables provided a riding, grooming and horse science experience for our students. Vancouver Lions supported the students Harvest Dance Party with prizes and goodie bags. Bill White brought his 50-year-old Apple Press, Bill and Kevin (WSSB volunteers) helped students make homemade apple cider along with an apple discovery class sharing a variety of apples. 20 Volunteers gave 183.5 hours to our school and student programs in October.

Business Office (Mary Sarate, Director of Business and Finance)

1. 2023 Budget-Books for the month of September 2022 closed with a slight deficit:
Allotted:
$2,377,707

Actual:
$2,398,659

We do not foresee any issues ending the year in the black.

2. 2023 Operating Supplemental:  We have submitted a supplemental budget request for transportation in the amount of $191,000 to cover the rising costs of transporting our students.

3. 2023-2025 Operating & Capital Budget Requests:  All budget requests have been submitted and are awaiting the Governor’s recommended budget.

Safety Net:  We received 100% of our funding request for $202,916.  Out of 132 applicants, we were one of only ten who received full funding.

Calendar Year Close:  Now that the fiscal year has closed, we are moving on to closing the calendar year.  We are working on retirement redistributions, quarterly returns, 1099s and W2s, as well as reviewing allotments and spending.

E-Commerce:  After getting the Ogden Resource Center (ORC) up and running with accepting credit card payments, we are focusing on other areas/departments of the agency.  We are currently working with the state to get authorization to use credit cards in our student Lion’s Den Coffee Shop.

NW Center for Assistive Technology Training (CATT)
We are working on identifying the support needs for this program.  We are meeting with Alabama Institute for the Deaf and Blind soon to discuss how they implemented their program and any lessons learned.  

New Staff

Our previous procurement specialist resigned, and we have hired a replacement.  Joel Stanger was hired in September 2022 to fill the position.
Human Resources (Anne Baker, Director of Human Resources)

New Hires:  
· Kristina Bader – Human Resources Consultant

· Gretchen Gianotti – On-call Teacher’s Aide
· Kimberly Kabel – On-call RLC

Recruitments: 

· CATT Coordinator

· Administrative Assistant 3

· Speech Language Pathologist – Part Time

· Substitute TVI

· On-call Teaching Assistant

· On-call RLC
· On-call Cook

· On-call Nurse

Trainings/Functions Attended:

· HR Managers Meeting – Facilitated by Kelly Woodward and Marcos Rodriguez

· Labor Relations Roundtable – Facilitated by Office Financial Management (OFM)
· PEBB Pre-Open Enrollment Training – Facilitated by Health Care Authority (HCA)

· Bullard Law Annual Briefing – Facilitated by Bullard Law Firm

· WA State Legal Update – Facilitated by Barran Liebman Law Firm

· Burnout – Supporting Staff and Yourself – Facilitated by Employees Assistance Program

Ogden Resource Center (ORC) (Jennifer Merry, Director of the ORC)

Prison/Braille Access Center:

New transcribers have been hired at the prison and we are back up to full FTE. The new transcribers are working on their certifications and one recent hire has already passed her Washington State UEB exam.

A transcriber job based at WSSB will be posted so that we have a full-time transcriber in the office. This replaces a position that has been vacant for several years.

ORC Online:

The redesign is in process and currently in the final testing stages. The redesigned database will have the option of creating teacher accounts associated with the current accounts and new district and agency accounts.

Instructional Resource Center (IRC):

The IRC just received notice that the grant funding will be increased to help with costs associated with the IRC including staffing, materials and the new database. This will give the ORC the ability to supplement materials for loan.

CATT:

A new program, the Center for Assistive Technology and Training will be under the ORC. CATT is a regional program that includes 10 states/territories and the CATT Coordinator position is currently being filled. In addition, trainers and an administrative assistant will be hired to support this new program funded by APH that is a partnership with APH and AIDB (Alabama Institute for Deaf and Blind). 

Buildings and Grounds (David Zilavy, Facilities Manager)

1. Safety

a. I have had some notices that lights are out at night. We have been working to get this rectified, and I think we are just about up to full lighting.

b. The nighttime custodial crew has noticed homeless persons wandering through here a little more frequently than usual. My belief is that we are getting this increase in traffic due to the southwest auto gate that was removed for construction of the new building. We have started a monthly meeting with the nighttime custodial group to routinely daylight, assess, and address these issues.

c. Janet Kurz, Executive Assistant, Sean McCormick, Director of On-Campus Programs, Anne Baker, Human Resources Director, and I attended a day-long meeting about developing a Comprehensive Emergency Plan. WSSB’s existing plan is from 2009, and so we are eager to get this document updated. We will be meeting, with Scott McCallum, superintendent, in the coming months, to accomplish this goal. 
2. Capital Projects and Planning

a. We have until June 30, 2023 to spend our 21-23 biennium capital minor works dollars. We have two projects: 1. Retrofit Irwin School from fluorescent to dimmable LED lights. We have $250,000 appropriated for this project. Recently we received the bid for this project. The bid is $527,000.; 2. Re-roof ORC. We were appropriated $225,000 for this project. We are awaiting the bid for this project. 

b. We also have $79,000 re-appropriated from 19-21 biennium. This will be spent on an exit light upgrade for Old Main and Irwin. 

c. We are going to have to make a choice very soon about how we are going to spend our capital dollars. I am leaning toward not reroofing Ogden and putting those dollars toward Irwin Lighting. Ogden roof is, in my opinion, in a condition that will allow us to postpone the project until supplemental, or next biennium.

d. A next project is to update our Ten-Year Capital Plan. We will be approaching this with a safety, preservation, and energy efficiency state of mind. 

3. Other Projects

a. At long last the new swing set area is under construction. When completed it will be ADA accessible, and a great addition to campus.

4. Food Service

a. Last week for a couple days our whole food service staff was out because of Covid. While unfortunate, a group of us (Janet, Danya Borowski, IT Manager, Zach Ausmus, Custodial Supervisor, Scott, Amador Madrigal, Custodian) were able to rally and continue food services at the detailed instruction from a home-bound Bob Lonnee. It was nice to have staff members jump in and take care business. It gave me a new appreciation for the meal planning, the organization of the kitchen, and the carefully orchestrated work performed by the food staff every day. (Average 12,000 steps a day!)

Birth-5 (Jessica Chandler, Associate Director of Outreach-Birth to 5)

Birth to 3:
The Birth to 3 Program continues to grow. We had 28 referrals in October and our program is currently serving 100 children and families. Our fastest growing area is the Eastern part of the state. Lindsey, the new WSSB teacher serving that area, and I are fielding the referrals and attending staff meetings to support ESIT (Early Supports for Infants and Toddlers) Providing Agencies in that area. We recently received some positive feedback from a program administrator, “We love WSSB!!!! We need to get that on a bumper sticker!”.  Feedback like this keeps us going strong in these busy times! 

Jessica continues to work with her colleagues at the Center for Deaf and Hard of Hearing Youth (CDHY), ESIT and the DeafBlind Project to launch the Three-Pronged Approach (TPA) modules and create a new ESIT Practice Guide for working with BLV infants and toddlers and their families. Updates on projects like these will be shared at the ESIT Regional Provider Meetings coming up in November!

3 to 5:

$5,490 in American Relief Funds have been designated to assist youngsters who are BLV ages 3-5. The program, “Let’s Connect”, launched mid-October and Jessica is working with a local (Selah) school aged TVI to ensure Preschool kiddos aged 3-5 receive materials and technical support to make the Preschool curriculum more accessible. Jessica will share the program details with other school aged TVIs at Pam’s Outreach Round Ups to reach more little ones across the state. Jessica is thankful for the collaboration it took to get this off the ground- Mary Sarate, Director of Business and Finance in the business office for her expertise on funding and coding, Sean McCormick, Director of On-Campus Programs, at Irwin for identifying the funding source and Pam Parker, Director of Outreach, for constantly supporting her creativity!

Deafblind Project (Katie Humes, Associate Director, Deafblind Project)

Technical Assistance Requests: 
The DeafBlind Program (DBP) Outreach team responded to nine requests for child-specific technical assistance (TA) in the month of October. Requests were from Birth-3 agencies and school districts in Educational Service Districts (ESD) around the state, including ESD 101 (Mead), 112 (Kalama, Battleground), 113 (N. Thurston), 121 (Seattle) and 189 (Mt. Vernon). So far in November, requests were from ESD 105 (Yakima) and 123 (Pasco). Most TA requests lead to a level of targeted assistance for 1-3 virtual meetings or an on-site observation and IEP team meeting, including parents. Last year, 17 of the TA requests led to an intensive level of TA with multiple meetings and onsite visits. For example, intensive TA might involve transition planning steps or how to embed communication strategies into daily routines.  

Professional Development (PD): 
We conducted two trainings in October at the request of Seattle Public Schools. The first was requested by the Director of Deaf/Hard of Hearing Services, and it was called “For Students who are Deaf or Hard of Hearing with Disabilities.” We had to pivot mid-training, when providers from the Vision Educators Department also joined, and we were asked if there were video descriptions for the videos that demonstrated student interactions. This led to a rethink of our PD content to be universally accessible from conception, even if we think we know the audience who will attend. The second training was for Vision Educators at Seattle Public Schools and was called “Building a Foundation of Trust: Effective Teaming with Students who are DeafBlind.” Participants included teachers of the deaf, TVI’s, O&M instructors, braillists, special education teachers, paraeducators, and interveners. Videos were captioned and video description was provided for this Zoom training.  

Child Count: 
The most recent National Center on Deaf-Blindness Child Count is posted on their website:  https://www.nationaldb.org/info-center/national-child-count/ 

Teachers of the DeafBlind (TDB): Did you know there is a national initiative to create a new position? Teachers of students who are deafblind have unique expertise in evaluation and instructional strategies. Without appropriate input from trained personnel, students with combined vision and hearing loss may have limited access to information, and to a free and appropriate educational program (FAPE). The Council for Exceptional Children (CEC) has defined knowledge and skill requirements for TDBs, and these CEC competencies are being incorporated into university personnel preparation programs in California, Utah and Oregon. One of our consultants, Emma Packard, TVI, COMS, is in the Utah program this year. https://special-ed.utah.edu/graduate/graduate-deafblind.php
WSSB/Outreach/DeafBlind Program Website: https://deafblindprogram.wa.gov/
Superintendent (Scott McCallum, Superintendent)

Each month I will provide, in bulleted format, a list of the more significant activities of the Superintendent’s office.  For each month, I will describe a highlight or two in more detail. If at any point you would like more information or have questions, please do not hesitate to call, email, or schedule a time to meet in person.  I want to make sure that you have the information that you need to advise and guide what we do to meet the needs of students who are BLV throughout the great state of Washington. 
September and October 

September 26:
Meeting with Washington State Arts Commission in Olympia to review potential art for the new Learning Independence for Today and Tomorrow (LIFTT) building

September 27:
Union Management meeting – Washington Federation of State Employees and WSSB

September 28:
Meeting with Interim Director, Yordanos Gebreamlak, Washington State Office of the Education Ombuds

September 29:
Tour with Duncan Camacho (running for state representative in the 18th-position 2) and John Zingale (running for 18th LD position 1)

September 29:
Tandem ride with WSSB students

October 3-8:
Council of Schools and Services for the Blind (COSB) and APH annual conferences in Louisville, Kentucky

October 11:
Lunch and professional development opportunity at the Vancouver School District

October 12:
Lunch and learn series of meetings (Succession Planning-sponsored by the Office of Financial Management (OFM)

October 13:
Tour of campus with new Human Resources Consultant, Kristina Bader

October 13:
White Cane Day activities

October 14:
Meeting with Janet Kurz to review Emergency Reference Guide

October 14:
Meeting with Emily Coleman, Superintendent, Texas School for the Blind and Visually Impaired

October 17:
Clark and Cowlitz Superintendents meeting

October 17:
Meeting with Lily Clifton to review November board meeting agenda

October 18-21:
Visit the Alabama Institute for the Deaf and Blind to see their CATT program

October 25:
Washington Sensory Disability Services (WSDS) partners meeting

October 25:
Tour of campus with Cindy Robert from the Peter R. Marsh Foundation

October 26:
Meeting with Robert Schimelpfenig and Talea Anderson, Washington State University (WSU) regarding rare book school project

October 26:
Meeting with Anne Baker, Human Resources Director regarding COVID policy draft

October 27-29:
Attend and present at the Washington Council of the Blind annual convention at SeaTac

Highlight
I greatly appreciate the opportunities I get to build relationships with our WSSB community, with our WSSB students being at the center of those efforts. A couple years of COVID restrictions and a large incoming class of 17 new students have left ample room for relationship building. I take pride in and relish the opportunity to get to know students well enough to know them by name, know their interests, know their strengths, and their dreams about their future. The ability to get to know our students and have regular opportunities to engage with them in a variety of contexts is one of my most favorite aspects of my job.  With that in mind, I try to serve as a tandem bike captain a couple times a year with our students during the afterschool recreation programs.  WSSB has an incredible network of volunteers and a long-term relationship with a regular group of tandem cyclists. Many of the volunteers have captained hundreds of miles with our students.  The group of volunteers often include an assortment of WSSB staff from a variety of departments. In late September, on a beautiful fall day, I had the wonderful opportunity to ride with one of our students, along with a group of about 30 others on the same route along the beautiful Burnt Bridge Wetlands area of Vancouver.  The ride was excellent, the conversation was even better. 
I traveled to Alabama in mid-October to visit the Alabama Institute for the Deaf and Blind (AIDB) to learn more about their CATT that they have developed for the southeast region of the country. I also had the opportunity to learn about the impressive array of programs and services offered by the AIDB.  We appreciate Dr. John Mascia and Dr. Dennis Gillam for their gracious hospitality and willingness to share information while I visited AIDB.  WSSB has been tapped by the APH and AIDB to create a CATT to cover the northwest and Pacific (NW/P) region (as determined by APH). I spent two days engaging with a variety of AIDB’s CATT program staff including their program coordinator, training staff, support staff, business office staff, and executive leadership. The visit proved worthwhile and informative.  WSSB continues to move forward with our plans to establish the CATT-NW/P.  All funding for the CATT-NW/P is provided through federal appropriate to the APH.  Currently, efforts are underway to hire the program coordinator for the CATT-NW/P.  The CATT-NW/P will cover Washington, Oregon, Idaho, Montana, Wyoming, Alaska, Hawaii, Guam, Northern Mariana Islands, and American Samoa.  

Consumer groups such as the Washington Council of the Blind (WCB) have a special relationship with WSSB.  Evidence of this special relationship exists through the perpetual space that WCB occupies on the WSSB Ex-Officio Board of Trustees. Each year, I have the wonderful opportunity to attend the state conventions for both the WCB and the National Federation of the Blind (NFB) of Washington. Towards the end of October, I attended and spoke at the WCB convention in SeaTac.  I speak alongside leaders from the Washington Talking Book and Braille Library (WTBBL) and the Washington Department of Services for the Blind (DSB). I provided an update to the WCB membership (live and virtual) that included a presentation of plaques and words of appreciation for both Joleen Ferguson and Reg George for their service on the WSSB Board. I also reviewed the general requirements and benefits for board members in addition to a description of open board seats that included the name of each open congressional district that included examples of counties and cities within each open district. Several individuals connected with me afterward and expressed interest in joining the WSSB board. I offered to assist in any way that I could.  It was wonderful to encounter many former and current WSSB students and family members at the WCB convention. Thank you to DSB for supporting the attendance and participation of current students/families in the youth track at WCB.  All in all, it was great to be back in person and have the opportunity to get to know more people within the community. 

November

November 1:
Meeting with Danya Borowski, IT manager regarding required training for staff

November 1:
Meeting with Nathen Chen, University of Washington student regarding “OneCourt” (sports accessibility)

November 2:
Tour of campus with Stephanie Sobottke, YoungLives Coordinator regarding learning braille transcription

November 2:
Tour of campus with Seth Bravin, T-Mobile Accessibility

November 2:
Meeting with WSSB students in the Gender-Sexuality Alliance Club

November 4-6:
Attend and present at the National Federation of the Blind of Washington annual convention in Bellevue

November 10:
Attend 2022 Learn Here Live Here Awards Reception at WSU Vancouver Campus

November 16:
Dinner with WSSB students in Chapman Cottage

November 17:
Meeting with Robert Schimelpfenig and Taylor Taney, WSU regarding WSSB museum

November 18:
Present at ESD 123 Special Education Director’s meeting

November 18:
WSSB Board of Trustees meeting

Highlight
It was great to join the NFB of Washington’s Annual Convention in person this year in Bellevue.  The NFB convention provides an opportunity to connect with many friends of WSSB, new and old.  Like the WCB convention, several former and current WSSB students and families attended the NFB convention this year.  Thanks again to DSB for the support they provide to youth and families.  I look forward to the opportunity to attend and participate in the annual state conventions for each of the consumer groups.  I have developed a real sense of appreciation and honor for the opportunity to be actively involved at both the WCB and NFB Annual Conventions. This year, I spoke as part of a panel that included executive leadership from the WTBBL, DSB, and The Lighthouse for the Blind, Inc.  Though I was confined to speaking to the questions that were sent to me, the questions happen to open the door for me to provide a presentation about our open board seats and encourage their membership to apply.  Similarly, I was approached by a couple of NFB members who expressed an interest in joining our board.  

I attended a local awards reception that included two wonderful people associated with WSSB.  The Learn Here Live Here Awards Reception honors one staff and one volunteer from each school district in Clark County.  The WSSB staff person recognized this year was Jennifer Langley.  Jennifer is effectively our assistant principal, however, because we often wear many hats at WSSB, her title appropriately recognizes that she is the Associate Director of On-Campus Programs: Curriculum, Instruction, and Assessment (CIA).  WSSB Volunteer Gary Scott was recognized as well.  Gary is a long-time volunteer and leads the ongoing and fantastic photography efforts shared with WSSB students. Jennifer and Gary were nominated by WSSB Staff. It is always fun to celebrate the great work of WSSB staff and volunteers.  Doing so in the shared space with others from local districts made for an extra special evening. 

We are expecting the School Health Council meetings to begin again in January 2023. I am looking forward to having dinner with the young people in Chapman Cottage just days before the upcoming board meeting. I have made arrangements to eat dinner in each of the cottages again this year, a practice I maintained pre-COVID.  

Ongoing

WSSB Cabinet Leadership meetings

WSSB Education Leadership meetings

WSSB Departmental leadership meetings

Pacific Foundation for Blind Children (PFBC) board meetings 

Washington State Executive and Small Agency Cabinet meetings 

Results Washington Goal Council meetings

Clark County and Regional Superintendent meetings 

Northwest Association for Blind Athletes (NWABA) Board meetings 

Oregon Commission for the Blind (OCB) Board meetings

Washington DeafBlind Advisory Council meetings

Washington Sensory Disability Services (WSDS) meetings  

Council of Schools and Services for the Blind (COSB) Board meetings

American Printing House for the Blind (APH) Ex-Officio Trustee (EOT) meetings
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